Student Senate Minutes

February 11th, 2007

I. General meeting of the Student Senate was called to order by Speaker Kelchen at 6:00 

A.
Absent from the meeting were members: President Crawford, Melissa Antey, Bret Pierson, Makita Abraham

B.
Also attending the meeting was: Dr. Chris Lantz, Kyle Hill

II. Preliminary Items

A.
Roll Call

B.
Correctioons/Approval of the Minutes

C.
Gallery Introductions/Business - Dr. Chris Lantz (Program Director of Health and Exercise Science), Kyle Hill (Truman Media Network), Allie, Danielle Leveston



1. Dr Lantz - Revision of Health 195/196. Health 194 used to be both courses in one. The courses were seperated to allow more students to transfer credit in. Also allowed for a  more varied amount of classes offered. Section size reduced to 75 and increased total number of sections available. Looked into hiring teacher aides so classes could be more intimate and less lecture. Also looked at things that students believe should be included in the course. Willing to modify and change the course. Hopes Student Senate can give a little insight into modification of the course.



- Poindexter- What do you in general think about the suggestions in Senate's vision document (ie: financial well being)?



- Lantz- restructured course around the 6 dimenions of wellness. This leaves room for interpretation. The course should be geared toward essential skills that students need now 


and in the future.



- Poindexter - Surveys and teacher evaluations are given at the end of the semester. Could you include a few questions on those surveys and incorporate student ideas into these 

revisions.



- Lantz- Cannot glean a lot of information from those because most students do not include prescriptive content in those survey responses.



- Schulte - Thanks Dr. Lantz for coming to incorporate student views. Heard that there have been discrepencies and inconsistency between different sections.



- Lantz - Faculty is now required to talk and share between sections. Aware that certain faculty teach and approach the courses differently. Teachers are required to teach essential 

outcomes. Trying to standardize material in the courses while allowing teachers freedom to teach.



- Wisa - How much freedom do professors have? Personally took HLTH 195 in fall '05. Part of the frustration was that the teacher appeared bored in teaching the course. Lecture on 

human sexuality was an hour long lecture on how pregnant women should exercise. Even when he was teaching relevant information his delivery seemed bored and forced.



- Lantz - It is unfortunate when a professor lowers the morale of the course. Students deserve teachers who are passionate about what they teach. Despite individual differences, it 

might be beneficial to have smaller classes and have TA's and ideas shared by colleagues.



- Wisa - Another frustration was the blue remotes. What is the point?



- Lantz - the technology has been improved. They are only as effective as the people willing to use them. Based on feedback, professors can engage in conversation. Thinking of 

making them optional. Looking to make them work for other types of courses. They are a great opportunity if students are willing to use them. If we could do a better job of 

learning to use them they will be a great asset.



- Mann - Has not taken the class personally but has heard a great deal about the course. The tests seem to be keeping people from getting the grades they want. Small details put on 

the tests ensure that students are reading, but those miniscule details are unimportant to students today.



- Lantz - Questions that get to specific dates instead of overarcing concepts are not appropriate. Trying to get back to bi-weekly meetings to explain the importance of writing test 

questions that cover the key concepts of the course and not nit-picking ideas.



- Stoyanova - Her class has more than 70 people. It is frustrating to ask questions with that many students present.



- Lantz - Max out enrollment at 75. Professors will have the prerogative to add students above 75 but this will be discouraged. This is the second semester of this new enrollment cap 

and hopefully this will aide in making the course less inimidating.



- Russell - Have you taken into account past years course evaluations?



- Lantz - Yes, however most student evaluations do not help. If we can get students to give helpful suggestions and feedback we can make changes.



- Russell - Do the surveys ask for a detailed account of what is wrong with the course?



- Lantz - Yes, open ended questions are included. Willing to meet with any student who wants to give feedback.



- Kirtland - Likes the idea of TA's. Shouldn't technology be utilized such as putting lectures online? This could be supplemented with TA's. Better use of student's time.



- Lantz - Posts all of his lectures online. If you can pass the class without coming to class, I am not doing my job. Students need motivation to go to class.



- Kirtland - Talking about more than just notes. Suggesting making blackboard almost like an online course.



- Lantz - Willing to do this but it is a significant time requirement.



- Hogan - Took class last semester. Instructor had class preview a new book that was condensed and more concise.



- Lantz - The current text, to the best of his knowledge, was tailored to the content of the class. It was printed specifically to Truman. The situation you are speaking of was a publisher 

approaching a professor and asking if he would test it in his class. Each year professors review the book. If the required book is changed, then students do not get any money  

back from resale.



- Hadley - took medical terminology course online. The only time to come to class was to take the test. Liked the responsibilty of teaching herself. Many students wish they could take 

health online. When she took the class she did not feel the need to go to class. Quizzes online were harder than the quizzes in class. Thought class was a waste of time and 

frustrating. When it is only a credit and a half class and you are an upperclassmen this course seems like a waste of time.



- Lantz - Each time you are responsible for your own learning it is set in your mind more than just sitting in class being a "passive sponge." Do not hold back opinions because none of 

this will be taken personally. Appreciates all of the feedback.



-Kessler - Some evaluations aren't helpful. The way they are issued makes sense to the kind of feedback students give. It would be more beneficial if staff would give the evaluation a 

few weeks before the class ends. Instead of making it part of the grade, have it be a final component to completing the course. If its not filled out the grades will not be posted



- Lantz - Encourages idea of rewarding students for giving constructive feedback.



- Kirtland - The constitutionl format is good because it gives students the choice of an online course or a lecture course with the engaging Dr. Hagerty. If you give students the option of 

an online course or an engaging professor, students will benefit more.




- Mozaffar - Her professor was one of the most enthusiastic professor she has had at Truman. The professor included the remote in lectures. Only complaint was the tests.


B. Danielle Leveston - Member of Delta Sigma Theta. Proposing help from Senate to fund Suncere Ali Shakur to talk about the present state of New Orleans after Hurricane Katrina. The event is called Hurricane Katrina: Is it over? Hopes senate can provide $300 to pat for the honorarium. The sorority need $450 for the honorarium and so far has only been able to raise $150 dollars.



-Mozaffar - Did the speaker ask for an honorarium?



- Leveston - Not for a specific amount but the goal is $450 dollars



- Kirtland - There are a whole bunch of activities in the coming months. The $300 dollars will be a minimum contribution.



- Russell - Would you send a representative to our meetings every Sunday if we give this money?



- Leveston - Chapter meetings are every Sunday but hopefully this could happen every other Sunday.



- Szewcyk - What about sending students to New Orleans?



- Leveston - Told speaker about CCF and their projects. He is open to any ideas. Someone from CCF emailed her about the spring break trip.



- Szecyk - Show the DVD from last years trip. It could be very motivational.



- Kirtland- suspends agenda to review the money motion.

D.
Guests of Honor

E.
Membership Issues

F.
Appointments/Administration of Oath

G.
Changes/Approval of the Agenda - first reading for senator Kappel's resolution. move athletics first reading to a discussion item. 

III. Executive Reports

A.
Secretary - Look out for an email about banner rosters for Spring 2007

B.
Treasurer - prepared 3 page handout about refund requests up to 29 requests. moving discussion time on this topic.

C.
President Crawford - Still in need of room hosts for diversity week. If you can please email Angie by tonight!Sending out final proposal for the Athletics Fee. Be prepared for discussion next week. No excomm this week. Please send reports to angie. If you don't send in a report, it will count as an absence.

III.
      Auxiliary Reports

A.
Faculty Advisor Alberts 

B.
Staff Advisor Anderson 

C.
BOG Kiddoo - BOG meeting this wednesday at 10 in this room. There will be a discussion on multicultural affairs. Anything you want to share with the board let Emily know. The senate will be presenting its name change as an action item. Also on the agenda, extending Sodexho's contract and changing Ryle into a Mainstreet Market, and the sounds system in Baldwin.

D.
Speaker Kelchen - Get agenda items to Robert by Friday at midnight. Please be on time to meetings! (5 minutes early!)

IV. Committee Reports

A.
Academic Affairs


1. John Tagg dinner went well. Thanks for your involvement. Discussion on grades later. 

B.
External Affairs Chairwoman - If anyone has extra time external affairs needs your help. Trying to get together a safety forum for students dealing with housing. Storm the Capitol info meeting on the 21st. Everyone who is interested should come! VH 1010 7 PM. Make an announcement during one of your classes because this needs as much PR as it can get. Join the facebook group!

C.
Student Affairs - no report

i.
Campus Diversity Chairwoman -  

ii.
Campus Environment - Started survey on recycling bins location. Still working at the bike co-op and Earth Week.

D.
Technology - no report. Working on "rave and rant" form.

E.
Other Reports

i.
Historian

ii.
Communications Director - no report

iii. Webmaster - First priority is putting together a bigger better refund request form. Working on website still.

iv. Ethics Justice Pierson - no report

v.
 Recruitment - 

vi. Legislative Director - Look over resolution Josh sent out. Would like to see it passed tonight because there is a committee hearing this week if anyone is interested in going to JC.

vii. Constitutional Review - 

viii. EOY - 130 nominations for 82 different professors. A few have declined nominations but most have agreed to participate. Their essays and syllabi are due by this friday. Next week the semi finalists should  be decided.

ix - Mark - student athletics committee will be resurrected. If you are interested in serving on the committee talk to Mark.

V. Old Business

      VI. Money Motions


       A. Bonner - moves that $300 be spent for Delta Sigma Theta Sorority, Inc! for Suncere Ali Shakur talk about Hurricane Katrina and its aftermath. It should be spent no later than Friday, q


February 16, 2007. Passes.




- Kirtland - good idea should be moved and passed.

     VII. First Readings 

    VIII. Discussion Items


       A. Schulte -  Midterm Grades - Based on discussion of undergrad council last week. Proposal would eliminate midterm grades where at the 5 week point faculty would answer specific questions 

about student performance. This form would be sent to the student, the student's advisor, and the VP office. 




- Siebert - the 4/5 week mark is too early. By this point most classes do not have major components completed (ie tests, papers, etc.) 6 weeks would probably be better. We need to 



make it clear that these reports need to be mandatory for all first year students.




- Schulte - there is a provision to add 300 and 400 levels if there is a sufficient amount of first year students in them.




- Szewcyk - Why does this have to replace midterm grades? Can't it be a supplement to the midterm grades? Grades act as a wake up call and this report would explain how to 



improve in the class.




- Schulte - Faculty would want to choose one or the other because they will not want the extra work.




- Kirtland - this will act as a source to see if the teacher is doing their job and allows students to track their progress. This is excellent and should be implemented for all first year 



students. Professors should have to keep electronically updated grades.




- Russell - How much extra work would this be for professors?




- Schulte - It would depend on the individual class and how much work has been done thus far. They are thinking of having it be an online form. The amount of work would depend on 



how much effort the professor puts into filling out the form.




- Mozaffar - Would it be beneficial if professors only answer yes or no? Why is this only restricited to 100/200 level classes?




- Schulte - Most first years are only in 100/200 level classes




- Kessler - All students can benefit from this instead of just first years. If participating in class has no bearing on final grade it should not be reported. More reflective than a midterm 



grade because midterm grades do not fit the models of all professors.




- Szewcyk - Stick to the midterm grade. Students who receive a certain % or less get this kind of feedback.




- Poindexter - Ironic that we are having this discussion. We should allow professors to choose one or the other without eliminating one.




- Schulte - Professors will have the choice but it will eliminate the mandate that professors have to give out midterm grades.




- Siebert - Just because the faculty doesn't want more work is not a good excuse.




- Schulte - We do not need to get defensive. We get asked this at UGC meetings. Linda wants everyones opinions and not just her own to take to these meetings.




- Stoyanova - Likes the idea of low midterm stress. This is a really big change and what are the chances of faculty supporting this?




- Schulte - it was proposed by a faculty member.




- Burgess - Likes the idea of a report if a student is under a certain percentage.




- Kirtland - the idea of this program is to keep students at Truman and not lose them to other institutions.




- Poindexter - What is to say that this alternate system will not be abused by faculty?




- Kessler - Perhaps this could be done at the 5 week mark and at the 10 week mark.


        B. Kessler - Refund Requests - Prepared handout with all 29 refund request forms. Went through hard copies of all refund requests from 2000 to 2006 there were only 23 requests. There have 

been more requests in 6 weeks than there has been in 6 years. This is an item of concern. What can we do?




- Siebert - Looking through the request forms there are some good things and several things not to take seriously. Not too concerned over 29 people asking for their $2 back 




considering the 
exposure of this Index article. This says that the rest of the campus community respects that Senate is working efficiently or that they just don't care.




- Kirtland - Not concerned because it is now easier than ever to request student activity fee back. The system should be changed and at minimum visit the senate office or perhaps 



attend a senate meeting.




- Kessler - the more extensive form was online last year. Last year only received 2 requests.




- Poindexter - There are some valid points in the refund forms. Do you think that we have too big of a budget for what we spend?




- Szewcyk - All of these requests echos what the people want. They want us to be doing things. They want to see us on campus representing them. This is done through investing 



money and putting ourselves into the community. Money is our power here on campus. We need to start putting money into groups. Groups should want to be a part of senate 



and want to send a representative.




- Hayes - Concerned about the way Senate has been spending money in the form of an alternate FAC. Is it our job to fund organizations that come to us for aid? It seems out of place 



for what the senate's mission is.




- Kappel - Senate's money belongs to the students. Is senate supporting student's to their full potential. At Mizzou, $5000 was allotted just to send students to committees. The best 



way to 
spend student's money is giving money back to student organizations.




- Wisa - If organizations are just coming to us for money maybe more money should be given to FAC. We could put senate meetings on the Truman station sunday at 6. If we are 



constantly having roll over maybe we have too much.




- Esfeld - 29 requests is not that significant. Excited to see feedback from students and can't wait to see feedback from the longer form. Senate has a major PR problem. Senate is 



intimidating for students to just walk in a talk about what is going on across campus. We should be made more available to the student body. We need to educate the students 



about how senate is run and how money is spent.




- Schulte - Agrees with Liz. Students are not informed about what Senate does. We should not dwell on the number we are getting in requests. This is just a reflection of what students 



think of us and should take this as an opportunity to change.




- Kessler - Communication is the biggest problem with Senate today. The only PR we have is the Senate brief that goes to the Index each week. This does not show the things that 



really benefit the students.What needs to be done is education of the student body. We need a communications director that will inform the students.29 is not a significant 



number but it should be a concern because these students are asking for their money back while being misinformed.




- Mozaffar - All students see is our money motions and they do not see the discussion that surrounds these decisions. The rationale behind our decisions is lost between the senate table 



and the student body. Students need to see the discussion/rationale behind our money motions and resolutions.




- Siebert - Students are encouraged to attend senate meetings. No one shows up to these meetings. It is the students fault if they do not know what is going on in the senate.




- Kessler - That is the wrong attitude to take. We are not welcoming to students. When students come senate grills them. We need specific ideas as how to get the word out to people.




- Siebert - We have posters for all of our events every year. If students don't care enough to pay attention, then it is not the fault of the Senate.




- Szewcyk - We should be able to have contracts with organizations that if money is granted to them they should have a representative on Senate. Once you start involving more 



people in the process more can be done.




- Kiddoo - It's time to move on. Get some work done




- Wiley - PR is the best thing we can. Supports bringing Truman Media Network in. Bring in a representative to the radiostation and have an open question/answer session.




- Kirtland - moves to end discussion time. Approved.


        C. Kappel - Resolution 071.006 in support of the student vote on the BOG - This is going to committee Tuesday at 5 and would like to take this to the committee and to our rep. There are 

provisions at the end of the bill that would allow the board to kick out the BOG representative. This resolution would call for the BOG rep to stay in at all times.




- Kirtland - should say we support the vote of the BOG representative and should not include anything but legislation that directly supports this matter.




- Kiddoo - Universities fear that by adding a voting seat you would take away a nonvoting seat which is what this bill does. It would be hard to get the support of universities.




- Szewcyk - Send our own support group down.




- Kiddoo - If this leaves the house it will go to a joint committee which would go to a vote in the Senate.




- Kappel - There will be a committee meeting this tuesday past that it depends on the agenda of the speaker.




- Seibert - This could become a part of the agenda for Storm the Capitol.  Saying we support a specific bill number is not a good idea because things get changed and added.




- Kirtland - Should say student senate at the top instead of just Josh Kappel. Saying Senate supports bill 613 puts us out there by ourselves.




- Khan - Trying to get a vote on the BOG will be part of the agenda of Storm the Capitol. If you try to go down more than once it is more effective than going just once to push an 



idea.




- Kappel - When you lobby you want to build relationships with representatives. It is imperative that senate actually goes down and shows its support. Limited the resolution to 




sections of the 
bill instead of the bill in general. Only two direct sections relate to a student vote on the BOG and those are the only sections that are stated that senate 




supports. When you lobby you want to 
have specifics instead of just a concept. Encourages friendly amendments.




- Poindexter - Friendly amendment to strike lines 19 to 30. Change line 33 to senate supports legislation that supports a student vote on the BOG at Truman State University. 




Discussion ensued.






- Szewcyk - It is important to name exactly what bill the senate supports. It is important not to jump into a gray area. Representatives have tons of information in front 





of them and sometimes things get lost in the shuffle.






- Kessler - Does not have a problem with the 3 final where as clauses just to show Senate's passed support. Does not support the amendment.






- Kirtland - If you do not want to be vague, then he does not support the resolution at all.






- Poindexter withdraws amendment.




- Kyle Hill - this resolution is nearly identical to a resolution that was passed unanimously by the senate last year.




- Szewcyk - At somepoint we have to get specific. These people do listen to how people think they should vote. We are influential.




- Poindexter - How can this be made more acceptable to identifying bills we support?




- Kirtland - Does not support this particular bill because it replaces a BOG student representative and limits the amount of time the vote exists. We should define that we support the 



vote on the BOG so this does not need to be brought up everytime a new bill is added.




- Poindexter - We need to write a resolution that does not "paint us into a corner." So this does not have to be revisited everytime a change is made.




- Wisa - Is not comfortable to suspend the standing rules to pass this resolution tonight. There are too many view points and things to work out before Senate passes this.




- Kessler - If you compare this resolution to resolution 071.002 that we called a special meeting for the format is almost identical. This is the same thing. Students want us to get work 



done not just general resolutions that apply to everything. This will show students and representatives that we are paying attention and we are interested in getting our needs 



met. With the adendum, do not include subsections 3 and 4. Take out August 28, 2011. Its great that we are keeping on top of what is going on in Jefferson City.




- Kappel - Thanks people for support. Accepts Cory's friendly amendments. As the legislative director, it is his responsibility to bring up specific legislation. Being vague, our words 



could be used against us more than if we were very specific.




- Kiddoo- The fact that we did pass another resolution says we are in favor of the other bill. How can we be in favor of both bills when there are significant differences between them? 



Stick with what we originally supported and tell the house that we simply support a student vote on the BOG. The fact that a student would replace a nonstudent member is 



strange.




- Schulte - The last resolution stated that Senate was in support of legislation such as... instead of an actual bill to avoid supporting anything being tacked on that we don't support.




- Poindexter - We need to take careful consideration to not contradict ourselves in past resolution.




- Wisa - moves to end discussion time.


      D. Kirtland - moves discussion time on the athletics committee and the potential athletics fee. There are not enough facilities on campus to meet the needs of the student body. The student fee    
         will be to specifically improve Truman's facilities. Hopes to provide other resources to the student body in the future. This is not just a sports fee but will affect all students.




- Siebert - This is a good use of student money. When talking about this with students make sure this is framed as a student facilities fee and is meant solely to update facilities.




- Kirtland - If this fee passes, the first thing done will be field turf on the football field.




- Wiley - the appropriation of funds may be swayed to football and other sports are left out. 




- Kirtland - Football field will be done first because many groups would benefit from the turf (ie: band). Future things would be an indoor track and a separate women's weight room.




- Wiley - Why aren't alumni being pressed more?




- Kirtland - If we do get a large sum of money from alumni this money could go elsewhere to benefit students. This is to solve a problem now.




- Szewcyk - Hesitant because this will effect all students. Restrictions will be placed on the new facilities.




- Kirtland - MU pays $300 for their student activity fee. Students should be allowed to use these facilities when available.




- Poindexter - Why are we only worried about athletic oriented facilities?




- Kirtland - Buildings like Baldwin hall are not owned by the University. Student fees can not be used to improve these facilities. The only buildings student money can be used on are 



the residence halls, the SUB, and the rec center.




- Wisa - Is this fee indefinite?




- Kirtland - There is no potential end on it. This should be reviewed with the OAF fee.




- Wisa - Have they considered work on pershing's pool?




- Kirtland - The discussion suggested keeping the current pool specifically for student use and building a new facility for the team that is comparable to their achievements. If the 



students don't pass this then it dies. Not willing to take it to the board without student support.




- Poindexter - What is the estimate for turf?




- Kirtland - Approx. $500,000. Next week there will be a first reading and a discussion.


       E. Kiddoo - moves discussion time on the renovations to Ryle Hall. The cafeteria will be changed into a fully stocked C-store and one food place.




- Kirtland - Wants the president to know that he is disappointed that this was not brought before the Senate earlier in the process. Frustrated when visiting C-Hall and having to wait an 



hour to get dinner. If you look at the number of students that eat on campus everyday eat in the cafeterias. It would be great to have a new facility but won't help the students 



much.




- Russel - Supporting local community by investing more in local food sources. Save money on interstate shipping fees.




- Wiley - Is a member of this committee and sees both sides of the issue. Main Street market does have a lot of business. There will be no black out hour in Ryle. When this was 



discussed there could be 2 or more concepts within Ryle.




- Poindexter - there is a facebook group with 200 members who oppose this idea. Mainstreet market tends to be unreasonable. We don't know what students across the board think, 



he is not comfortable changing this so quickly.




- Mozaffar - Would like to have another place to eat on campus but does not want to lose another dining hall. You can eat more for your money at the dining halls as opposed to the 



market.




- Szewcyk - Believes that this is a terrible idea especially if it only has one concept. Once Mo-Hall is reopened they should keep the extended hours. This would be detrimental to lose 



the Ryle dining hall.




- Hayes - Does not understand the new meal plan that Sodexho is advertising.




- Wiley - The $750 declining balance may be cheaper for students who only eat in the the Mainstreet Market. It is just an extra option. The hours in the market will remain the same as 



they are now. Ryle Hall will keep the same hours as it has now.




- Szewcyk - This eliminates the only meal price that is available at this school the all you can eat $3.00 buffet. More students will flood C-Hall and MO-Hall because it will be too 



expensive to eat in the markets for every meal.




- Kessler - If mainstreet market was so packed all the time you could justify doing this. In the long run students will lose out.




- Graber - Agrees. He eats at Ryle Hall everyday. Would like another mainstreet market but does not want to lose another dining hall.




- Kirtland - Every time an oncampus group offers large amounts of money will we override the process? We are being bought out by Sodexho who will make a large amount of 



money.





- Kiddoo - this will probably happen. If you want to get back at Sodexho give her questions that they will have to answer in front of the board. This will be viewed as free money.




- Russel - If Emily takes our ideas to the board and they don't listen what is the point of being on the board?




- Wiley - The Food Service Advisory committee took administrators views and did not even present it to the senate.




- Kappel - This is not in the best interests of the students in the monetary sense and the nutritive sense. The administration will make a lot of money off of this. Why would they ask for 



student 
opinion when they are making money at the students' expense.




- Kirtland - Let's not berate Emily for bringing this to us because it is a failure of the student representatives on the Food Service Advisory Committee.




- Poindexter - Could we ask the board to wait and hold their vote until we can poll the students?




- Schulte - It would be disrespectful to ask the board to wait because it is the student reps job to inform the students and it is unprofessional of the reps.




- Kirtland - Senate has hindered itself because its reps are not reporting back. It would be embarrassing to ask the board to postpone the vote.




- Russel - It would be worth taking the embarrassment to save the students from spending money unfairly five years down the road.




- Szewcyk - Are we trying to represent the students or just save face? Even if it is by fault of our own we need to recognize that there was not enough student involvement in this 



decision.




- Schulte - We will lose legitimacy of being involved in this process in the future.




- Poindexter - President Crawford is presenting to the BOG, can we have her voice her displeasure about this? Yes, we would have to pass a resolution having her do so.




- Kappel - We could go to the BOG meeting ourselves and voice our opinion or go to the president's office. The best way to show support is to actually attend the meeting.

      IX. Other New Business


      A. Wisa - moves that 50% of the rollover budget from the 06-07 school year be transferred to the FAC for use in the Spring 2008 semester. This money will be spent no later than Aug. 27th, 

2007.




- Schulte - moves to table this until next week. Second.

        X. Announcements


       A. As soon as a resolution is passed, send it directly to the secretary!!


       B. Wear nametags thursday!


       C. Remember that you do not speak on behalf of the Student Senate.

Adjourned 9:11 PM

Respectfully submitted by Secretary Libby Piel on February 11th, 2007

